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I.  Fire Marshal and the ELC
Jim Taylor presented this item.  The fire marshal visited the Early Learning Center in March and made four recommendations:  1) Center name and address visible from the street; 2) Post signs identifying fire extinguishers in the hallway; 3) Provide EXIT signs over gates with panic crash bars; and 4) Provide annual fire alarm inspection report.

Jim said the Operations Council must identify what type of signs should be put on the building.  The other three recommendations have been taken care of.  

Plan of Action

After some discussion, it was decided that McKinley Williams and Jim Taylor will decide what the sign should say.

II.  Prioritize Maintenance Department’s List of Projects

McKinley Williams distributed the list of projects, with the priority he has assigned to each item.  He was asking for the Operations Council’s input.  

Jim Taylor said Item No. 3, “Repair and replace the bleacher stair in the football stadium” has been completed.  Item No. 9, “Touch-up painting, ceilings, and baseboards inside each building” has been completed.  Item No. 7, “Install a sidewalk from the transit center to the Early Learning Center” has been done, and Item No. 13, “Repair the short in the fire alarm panel” was completed during the spring break.  

It was asked if Item No. 14, “Remove and replace the roof at the old bus stop”, is necessary.  No one uses the bus stop anymore, so there was a discussion if it would be better to remove the roof entirely.  It will cost $4,000 to repair the roof, and nothing to tear the shelter down.  

Frank Hernandez asked why Item No. 6, “Repair the baseball dugout and drains” was so high up on the list of priorities when baseball season is nearly over.  Jim said the heavy rains have caused a lot of problems with the drains.  Darlene Poe asked if the doors in the HS-Building could be equipped with doorstops to keep the doors open and Jim said he will look into it.  

Benny Barnes asked about the cross walks in front of the gym annex area.  Jim reported that that has been referred to the City of San Pablo.  Jim Ulversoy also wrote a letter to the city about this problem.  

Plans of Action

1.
The roof of the old bus stop will be removed rather than replaced (Item No. 14).

2.
Item No. 11, “…alarm to be installed in the chemical building” will be moved up to No. 5, which will move everything after that down the list. 

3.
Jim Taylor will follow up with the City of San Pablo about the cross walks in front of the gym area.

III.  Other

A.  Student Discipline

Saul Jones said that when he made his report to the Academic Senate about Operations Council, the Academic Senate wanted to know the reason for posting the “What We Believe” statements around campus because of the cost.  The Senate felt it would be better to have the Student Code of Conduct posted in every classroom.  Saul said that this led to a discussion about faculty feeling unsafe, which led to a discussion of some faculty being intimidated when there are a lot of black males in the class.  That led to the question of why the police were called about a disruptive student instead of the Senior Dean of Students, or someone from administration.  Some faculty feel there should be a panic button in the classrooms that buzzes the Dean.  

The interpretations of the Student Code of Conduct are very subjective.  Some faculty might be racial profiling in their classrooms.  Someone else should be called to the classroom to confirm that the faculty member really is being intimidated, and not racial profiling.  

McKinley Williams said the question is, how does a faculty member report a threatening situation to the Senior Dean and the police?  McKinley said in the incident in question, the situation was handled appropriately.  If an instructor reports that they are having difficulty with a student in a classroom, Frank Hernandez and McKinley Williams meet with the student, assess the student, and try to determine if the faculty member’s feeling threatened is justified.  Frank and McKinley have made decisions to either send a student back to the classroom or, sometimes, to continue the suspension.

To date, there has not been a problem with that process.  Frank and McKinley have solved a lot of problems.  Sometimes students are disruptive because they don’t have a sense of proper behavior in a classroom.  Frank and McKinley try to make that clear to students and impress upon the students that there are consequences for their actions.

Saul said many faculty feel that in the last two years the students have become more unruly and more “in your face”.  Some of this stems from part-time faculty who don’t want to deal with the discipline problems, so the students just keep getting passed on.  This particular student had been in the class of a tenured faculty member, and the faculty member never reported this student’s problem behavior.  Faculty need to feel free to report disruptive students and know that the administration will deal with it.

McKinley said that faculty need to know the tools that are available to help them deal with problem student behavior.  Many of our faculty aren’t trained in classroom management, teaching pedagogy, etc.  They are content experts, not well trained in classroom management.

The college has been looking at “The Freshman Year Experience”, and having an orientation for new students about what being a college student means.  

Frank Hernandez said that over the course of one year they have about 30 disciplinary meetings.  Some instructors do report disruptive students, and he and McKinley do follow through.  Of these 25 – 30 problems, only one or two students need to have a lengthy suspension, or have the police involved.  

Frank has been asked by some faculty to come speak to the classes about proper behavior, and Frank has done it.  Frank has been called to break up potential problems, and he’s been involved in many situations.  It all depends on the faculty contacting him.  There are many situations that arise, and they all have to be dealt with differently.  The police are only called about two or three times per year.  Frank and McKinley deal with most problems.  Most of the problems are from part-time faculty.

Saul invited McKinley or Frank to come to the next Academic Senate meeting to address their concerns.  Saul said the message needs to keep being repeated so the faculty will get it.  The next Academic Senate meeting will be on April 18 at 2:15 p.m.  McKinley Williams and Lynda Lawrence will be there.

Lynda Lawrence said our policies about student behavior are very clear and well written, and she wonders if all faculty are aware of the policies.  Saul said the more avenues we take to address this issue the better.  This conversation should be going on all over campus.  Student behavior at the high schools has gotten much worse.  It’s not being dealt with at the high schools, and CCC is inheriting these students.  This must be part of the college-wide culture.  We must begin pounding it in the students’ heads as soon as they arrive at CCC.

This leads back to the original issue about the “What We Believe” statements being posted all over campus.  McKinley said the reason the statements were going to be posted is because we said we would do that in our accreditation self-study.  He is sending this back to College Council to look at whether we still want to do this.  The College Council made the decision to put this in the self-study, so Operations Council is sending this back to them.  

The meeting adjourned at 9:50 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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